**Regular Article - Theoretical Physics** 

# Derivative interactions and perturbative UV contributions in N Higgs doublet models

Yohei Kikuta<sup>1,2</sup>, Yasuhiro Yamamoto<sup>3,a</sup>

<sup>1</sup> KEK Theory Center, KEK, Tsukuba, Japan

<sup>2</sup> Department of Particle and Nuclear Physics, The Graduate University for Advanced Studies, Tsukuba, Japan

<sup>3</sup> Deportamento de Fisica Teorica y del Cosmos, Facultad de Ciencias and CAFPE, Universidad de Granada, Granada, Spain

Received: 13 March 2016 / Accepted: 4 May 2016 / Published online: 25 May 2016 © The Author(s) 2016. This article is published with open access at Springerlink.com

**Abstract** We study the Higgs derivative interactions on models including arbitrary number of the Higgs doublets. These interactions are generated by two ways. One is higher order corrections of composite Higgs models, and the other is integration of heavy scalars and vectors. In the latter case, three point couplings between the Higgs doublets and these heavy states are the sources of the derivative interactions. Their representations are constrained to couple with the doublets. We explicitly calculate all derivative interactions generated by integrating out. Their degrees of freedom and conditions to impose the custodial symmetry are discussed. We also study the vector boson scattering processes with a couple of two Higgs doublet models to see experimental signals of the derivative interactions. They are differently affected by each heavy field.

# Contents

1	Introduction	1				
2	Integrating out and effective Lagrangian 2					
	2.1 Integration of heavy bosons	2				
	2.2 Type I	4				
	2.3 Type II	5				
	2.4 Type III	5				
	2.5 Type IV	6				
	2.6 Type V	7				
	2.7 Gauge currents	7				
3	Properties of the given derivative interactions 8					
	3.1 Degrees of freedom	8				
	3.2 Two Higgs doublet models	9				
	3.2.1 With an additional Higgs doublet	9				
	3.2.2 With inert doublet	12				
4	Conclusion	12				

Appendix A: Induced potential		•	13
Appendix B: Conditions of the custodial symmetry	•		13
References	•	•	15

## 1 Introduction

The standard model (SM) has been completed by the discovery of the Higgs boson [1,2]. However, the SM does not explain the mechanism of the electroweak symmetry breaking (EWSB). The symmetry is broken by hand with the negative mass square of the Higgs doublet. In order to find some clues of the origin of the EWSB, physics of the Higgs sector has been investigated well.

Physics of the higher energy region can be described with higher dimensional operators at the lower energy region. Their effects appear as smoking gun signals of new physics. For the Higgs sector, the Higgs derivative interactions, which consist of two derivatives and four Higgs doublets, have attracted interest as operators which shed light on a new structure behind the Higgs sector. These operators modify the normalization of the Higgs boson, so that they ubiquitously affect the Higgs physics. In particular, the cross sections of the vector boson scatterings are enhanced by this effect because they violate the unitarity condition of these processes.

They have been studied well by Ref. [3] in the context of composite Higgs models. In these models, the Higgs doublet is embedded in nonlinear sigma models. The derivative interactions are given by the expansion of the kinetic term. Their effects in future colliders has been studied by many papers, e.g. Refs. [4–10].

The derivative interactions are also generated by integrating out heavy scalars and vectors. Three point interactions between the Higgs bilinears and heavy bosons are the sources



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup>e-mail: yamayasu@ugr.es

of these effective interactions. They also appear in composite Higgs models. Since the representations of the heavy fields are constrained to couple with the bilinears, the interactions generated by integrating out have qualitatively different features from composite ones [11, 15-17].

Introducing additional Higgs doublets is a popular way to extend the Higgs sector. In particular, the minimal extension, the two Higgs doublet models, are studied well. The derivative interactions also appear in these models because of other heavy bosons and the composite nature. For example, an explicit model is studied by Ref. [18]. Some general features of the Higgs derivative interactions have been investigated by Refs. [19,20] in the context of composite *N* Higgs doublet models.

In this paper, we calculate the derivative interactions generated by the heavy boson integrations for models including an arbitrary number of the Higgs doublets. The given derivative interactions are constrained because we assume models have perturbative UV completions.<sup>1</sup> We investigate some features appearing in the vector boson scatterings on the two Higgs doublet models.

Recently, some experimental results from ATLAS and CMS implied new bosons around 2 TeV [22–25]. Their couplings with the Higgs boson could help us to investigate the origin of the EWSB. The low energy structure of couplings between these new particles and the doublets are explicitly shown in this manuscript.

This paper is organized as follows. After this introduction, we show the derivative interactions generated by the heavy boson integrations in Sect. 2. We also discuss conditions imposing the custodial symmetry to the interactions and terms contributing the oblique parameters there. In Sect. 3, we investigate some properties of the given derivative interactions. For the case of the N Higgs doublet models, we compare the degrees of freedom (DOFs) of the derivative interactions we have obtained and the general effective Lagrangian of the derivative interactions which respect only the SM symmetry. For the two Higgs doublet models, we discuss how the contribution occurs as regards the vector boson scattering processes. We present our conclusions in Sect. 4. The potential terms simultaneously generated by the heavy scalar integrations and the conditions to impose the custodial symmetry on the derivative interactions are shown in Appendices A and B, respectively.

#### 2 Integrating out and effective Lagrangian

We explicitly calculate the Higgs derivative interactions given by the integration of heavy scalar bosons and vector bosons. The derivative interactions are generated by three point interactions among them. First, we explain the procedure and the notation used in this paper. Afterwards, the explicit forms of the derivative interactions are shown with a conventional operator base. It is a straightforward generalization of Ref. [11].

The contributions of the heavy scalars appear in various sets of the Higgs flavor indices. On the other hand, those of the heavy vectors are strongly constrained because we assume they interact with doublets through kinetic terms, namely, flavor diagonal terms.

We also discuss conditions to preserve the custodial symmetry in the derivative interactions based on Ref. [20]. These conditions are discussed in terms of the Wilson coefficients, namely, the tree level, because 1-loop contributions can also be produced by other sectors. The 1-loop calculation has been studied in Ref. [21]

The disappearance of the Wilson coefficients obtained in this section is related to the unitarity sum rule. A consequence of the sum rule leads to the custodial symmetry and other relations as studied in Refs. [26–35]. This rigidity can also be observed below.

#### 2.1 Integration of heavy bosons

First, we study the Higgs derivative interactions generated by the heavy scalars. Since we focus on the three point interactions, these heavy scalars can be classified into four kinds of representations with respect to  $SU(2)_L \times U(1)_Y$ . They are the  $SU(2)_L$  singlet or triplet with the hypercharge of 0 or 1. Hereafter, the singlet and the triplet are, respectively, referred to as 1 and 3, and their hypercharges are shown as their subscripts. Even if there are many fields for a representation, their differences are merged in terms of an effective interaction, except for some special situations mentioned later in this section. We calculate the effective interactions using a scalar field for each representation.

Our discussion is based on the following Lagrangian:

$$\mathcal{L}^{S} = -\frac{m_{0}^{2}}{2}\phi_{0}^{2} + m_{0}\phi_{0}\left(\sum_{i}\lambda_{0}^{ii}I_{ii}^{0} + \sum_{i$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Here a perturbative UV completion does not mean a renormalizable theory, which is valid up to very high scale like the GUT scale or the Planck scale. We consider possible models just behind the electroweak scale including TeV scalar and vectors. For instance, composite vector resonances are also considered as heavy vectors.

$$+\sum_{i< j} (\lambda_L^{ij} I_{ij}^{La} + \text{H.c.}) - m_T^2 \phi_T^{a\dagger} \phi_T^a + m_T \left( \phi_T^{a\dagger} \left( \sum_i \frac{\lambda_T^{ii}}{2} I_{ii}^{Ta} + \sum_{i< j} \lambda_T^{ij} I_{ij}^{Ta} \right) + \text{H.c.} \right),$$
(2.1)

)

where

$$I_{ij}^0 = H_i^\dagger H_j, \qquad (2.2)$$

$$I_{ij}^{5} = H_{i}^{1} \sigma^{2} H_{j}, \qquad (2.3)$$

$$I_{ij}^{La} = H_i' \sigma^a H_j, \tag{2.4}$$

$$I_{ij}^{Ta} = H_i^T \sigma^2 \sigma^a H_j, \qquad (2.5)$$

and  $\phi_0, \phi_S, \phi_L^a$ , and  $\phi_T^a$  are the heavy scalar fields of the  $\mathbf{1}_0, \mathbf{1}_1$ ,  $\mathbf{3}_0$ , and  $\mathbf{3}_1$  representations, respectively.<sup>2</sup> Using the symmetry of the indices for the doublets in the above operators, the couplings satisfy the following relations:

$$\lambda_0^{ij} = \lambda_0^{ji*},\tag{2.7}$$

$$\lambda_{S}^{ij} = -\lambda_{S}^{ji}, \tag{2.8}$$

$$\lambda_I^{ij} = \lambda_I^{ji*},\tag{2.9}$$

$$\lambda_T^{ij} = \lambda_T^{ji}.\tag{2.10}$$

The flavor diagonal components of the  $\mathbf{1}_0$  and  $\mathbf{3}_0$  couplings,  $\lambda_0^{ii}$  and  $\lambda_L^{ii}$ , are real. The couplings of the  $\mathbf{1}_1$  scalars,  $\lambda_S^{ij}$ , are antisymmetric under the exchange of indices. Hence, this coupling disappears in the one Higgs doublet models.

Integrating out the heavy scalars roughly generates the effective interactions as follows:

$$-\frac{m_L^2}{2}\phi_L^a\phi_L^a + \lambda_L m_L\phi_L^a H^{\dagger}\sigma^a H \Rightarrow \frac{\lambda_L^2 m_L^2}{2}(H^{\dagger}\sigma^a H)$$
$$\times \frac{1}{\partial^2 + m_L^2}(H^{\dagger}\sigma^a H)$$
(2.11)

<sup>2</sup> The triplet scalar fields,  $\mathbf{3}_{0,1}$ , have vacuum expectation values which explicitly violate the custodial symmetry. If we write them as  $v_{\phi}$ , they roughly satisfy the relation

$$\lambda \frac{v}{M} \sim \frac{v_{\phi}}{v},\tag{2.6}$$

where  $\lambda$ , v, and M stand for the three point coupling, the vacuum expectation value of the doublet, and the mass of the triplet scalar, respectively. Because of the electroweak precision measurement,  $v_{\phi}/v \sim 0.01$  for each triplet. This means M is a few tens TeVfor  $\lambda = 1$ , so that their effects are much smaller than the expected limits written in Ref. [10]. However, the vacuum expectation values of the  $\mathbf{3}_0$  scalar and the  $\mathbf{3}_1$ scalar can be canceled each other, i.e., the alignment limit of the Georgi– Machacek model. In this case,  $v_{\phi}/v$  can be a few tens GeV, so M can be about 1 TeV. These discussions are implicitly assumed in Ref. [11]. The current situation of the latter case has been studied by Refs. [12–14].

$$=\frac{\lambda_L^2}{2}(H^{\dagger}\sigma^a H)\left(1-\frac{\partial^2}{m_L^2}+\cdots\right)(H^{\dagger}\sigma^a H).$$
(2.12)

In the large parentheses of the last line, the first term contributes to the potential, and the second term gives us the derivative interactions we are interested in. The generated potential terms are shown in Appendix A.

Following the above procedure, the given derivative interactions are written as

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{S} = \frac{1}{2m_{0}^{2}} \left( \partial \left( \sum_{i} \lambda_{0}^{ii} I_{ii}^{0} + \sum_{i < j} (\lambda_{0}^{ij} I_{ij}^{0} + \text{H.c.}) \right) \right)^{2} \\ + \frac{1}{m_{S}^{2}} \sum_{i < j,k < l} \partial \left( \lambda_{S}^{ij} I_{ij}^{S} + \text{H.c.} \right) \partial \left( \lambda_{S}^{kl} I_{kl}^{S\dagger} + \text{H.c.} \right) \\ + \frac{1}{2m_{L}^{2}} \left( \partial \left( \sum_{i} \lambda_{L}^{ii} I_{ii}^{La} + \sum_{i < j} (\lambda_{L}^{ij} I_{ij}^{La} + \text{H.c.}) \right) \right)^{2} \\ + \frac{1}{m_{T}^{2}} \partial \left( \sum_{i} \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ii}}{2} I_{ii}^{Ta} + \sum_{i < j} \lambda_{T}^{ij} I_{ij}^{Ta} \right) \\ \times \partial \left( \sum_{k} \frac{\lambda_{T}^{k*}}{2} I_{kk}^{Ta\dagger} + \sum_{k < l} \lambda_{T}^{kl*} I_{kl}^{Ta\dagger} \right).$$
(2.13)

These interactions can be expressed with the following four kinds of operators:

$$H_i^{\dagger} H_j(\partial H_j)^{\dagger}(\partial H_k), \qquad (2.14)$$

$$\partial (H_i^{\dagger} H_j) (H_k^{\dagger} \overleftrightarrow{D} H_l), \qquad (2.15)$$

$$\partial (H_i^{\dagger} H_j) \partial (H_k^{\dagger} H_l), \qquad (2.16)$$

$$(H_i^{\dagger} \overleftrightarrow{D} H_j)(H_k^{\dagger} \overleftrightarrow{D} H_l), \qquad (2.17)$$

where  $H_i^{\dagger} \overleftrightarrow{D} H_j$  stands for  $H_i^{\dagger} (DH_j) - (DH_i^{\dagger})H_j$  and the Lorentz indices are suppressed. As is well known, the first two kinds of operators can be eliminated with the field redefinition.<sup>3</sup> We use the rest of the operators to express the given derivative interactions with the notation below,

$$O_{ijkl}^{H} = \frac{1}{1 + \delta_{ik}\delta_{jl}}\partial(H_i^{\dagger}H_j)\partial(H_k^{\dagger}H_l)$$
(2.18)

$$O_{ijkl}^{T} = \frac{1}{1 + \delta_{ik}\delta_{jl}} (H_{i}^{\dagger}\overleftrightarrow{D}H_{j}) (H_{k}^{\dagger}\overleftrightarrow{D}H_{l}).$$
(2.19)

It is convenient to classify these operators for the combinations of the indices as follows:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This procedure simultaneously introduces higher dimensional operators in the Yukawa couplings. They are not specified in this paper.

type I: all doublets have the same flavor, e.g.  $\partial(H_i^{\dagger}H_i)\partial(H_i^{\dagger}H_i)$ ;

type II: one of doublets is different from the others, e.g.  $\partial(H_i^{\dagger}H_i)\partial(H_i^{\dagger}H_i)$ ;

type III: two flavors of doublets are included by two each e.g.  $\partial(H_i^{\dagger}H_i)\partial(H_i^{\dagger}H_i)$ ;

type IV: three flavors of doublets are included in operator e.g.  $\partial(H_i^{\dagger}H_i)\partial(H_i^{\dagger}H_k)$ ;

type V: all doublets have different indices e.g.  $\partial(H_i^{\dagger}H_j)\partial(H_k^{\dagger}H_l)$ .

The integration of the heavy vector fields are similar to that of the heavy scalar fields. We study the following Lagrangian to derive the Higgs derivative interactions:<sup>4</sup>

$$\mathcal{L}^{V} = \frac{m_{0}^{2}}{2} V_{0} \mu V_{0\mu} + V_{0\nu} \left( \sum_{i} g_{0}^{ii} J_{ii\nu}^{0} + g'(\rho_{0} \partial_{\mu} B^{\mu\nu}) \right) + m_{S}^{2} V_{S}^{\mu\dagger} V_{S\mu} + \left( V_{S}^{\mu\dagger} \left( \sum_{i} \frac{g_{S}^{ii}}{2} J_{ii\mu}^{S} \right) + \text{H.c.} \right) + \frac{m_{L}^{2}}{2} V_{L}^{a\mu} V_{L\mu}^{a} + V_{L\nu}^{a} \left( \sum_{i} g_{L}^{ii} J_{ii\nu}^{La} + g\rho_{L} (D_{\mu} W^{\mu\nu})^{a} \right), \qquad (2.20)$$

where the Higgs currents are defined as

$$J_{ii}^{0} = i H_{i}^{\dagger} \overleftrightarrow{D} H_{i}, \qquad (2.21)$$

$$J_{ii}^{S} = i H_{i}^{T} \sigma^{2} \overleftarrow{D} H_{i}, \qquad (2.22)$$

$$J_{ii}^{La} = i H_i^{\dagger} \sigma^a \overrightarrow{D} H_i.$$
(2.23)

The couplings,  $g_{0,L}^{ii}$  are real and  $g_S^{ii}$  can be complex. Since we assume the couplings with the vector fields appear from the kinetic terms, the vector of the  $\mathbf{3}_1$  representation, which only interacts with the flavor off diagonal currents, is not included. The  $\mathbf{1}_1$  vector can be introduced as the  $\mathbf{1}_0$  and the  $\mathbf{3}_0$  in terms of the O(4) representation of the Higgs boson. It is embedded in a part of the SU(2)<sub>R</sub>. Further details are described in Ref. [11].

Integrating out the heavy vectors, we obtain the effective Lagrangian which consists of the squared currents,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{V} = -\frac{1}{2m_0^2} \left( \sum_i g_0^{ii} J_{ii}^0 + g' \rho_0 \partial \cdot B \right)^2 - \frac{1}{m_s^2} \left( \sum_i \frac{g_s^{ii}}{2} J_{ii}^s \right) \cdot \left( \sum_j \frac{g_s^{jj*}}{2} J_{jj}^{s\dagger} \right)$$

$$-\frac{1}{2m_L^2} \left(\sum_i g_L^{ii} J_{ii}^{La} + g\rho_L (\partial \cdot W)^a\right)^2.$$
(2.24)

With the effective operators of  $O^H$  and  $O^T$ , only the type I and the type III effective operators appear due to their flavor diagonal couplings. In the case of the heavy vectors, the derivative interactions are the leading contributions of integrating out. They do not give us additional potential terms.

The above effective Lagrangian also produces higher dimensional operators including the gauge currents,  $\partial \cdot B$  and  $(D \cdot W)^a$ . They contribute to the oblique parameters introduced by Refs. [36–39]. We will take care of these tree level effects since they are usually too large to compensate with contributions of the other sectors because of the same reason as with the custodial symmetry.

## 2.2 Type I

Integrating out the heavy scalars, the following type I derivative interactions are obtained:

$$\mathcal{L}_{I}^{S} = \frac{\lambda_{0}^{ii2}}{2m_{0}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ii}^{0} \right)^{2} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ii2}}{2m_{L}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ii}^{La} \right)^{2} + \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ii}\lambda_{T}^{ii*}}{4m_{T}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ii}^{Ta} \right) \left( \partial I_{ii}^{Ta*} \right) \Rightarrow \left( \frac{\lambda_{0}^{ii2}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{2\lambda_{L}^{ii2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ii}\lambda_{T}^{ii*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{iiii}^{H} + \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ii2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ii}\lambda_{T}^{ii*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{iiii}^{T}.$$
(2.26)

Since the operator  $O_{iiii}^T$  violates the custodial symmetry, the following condition is required:

$$\frac{\lambda_L^{ii2}}{m_L^2} = \frac{\lambda_T^{ii}\lambda_T^{ii*}}{2m_T^2}.$$
(2.27)

The  $\mathbf{1}_0$  scalar preserves the symmetry. It also happens for the other types of the derivative interactions as shown in the rest of this section.

If we suppose that  $\lambda_T^{ii}$  is real,<sup>5</sup> the condition can be written

$$\frac{\lambda_L^{ii}}{m_L} = \pm \frac{\lambda_T^{ii}}{\sqrt{2}m_T}.$$
(2.28)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Fermion currents can also couple with the heavy vector fields. However, they can be eliminated by the SM equation of motion as mentioned in Ref. [11].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> This assumption to show a simple situation may looks artificial. However, imaginary parts of couplings should satisfy too many relations to preserve the custodial symmetry as shown below. Even if they can survive the relations, couplings with the Standard Model fermions not studied in this paper give strong constraints on these CP violating phases; see e.g. Ref. [40].

Their signs can be independently chosen for each doublet. This relation means that different representations of  $SU(2)_R$  collectively recover the custodial SO(4) symmetry. This situation is expected if they are embedded in a larger multiplet respecting the symmetry in UV completions.

Likewise, in the above calculation, the heavy vectors produce the derivative interactions

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{L}_{I}^{V} &= -\frac{g_{0}^{ii2}}{2m_{0}^{2}} J_{ii}^{02} - \frac{g_{S}^{ii} g_{S}^{ii}}{4m_{S}^{2}} J_{ii}^{S} J_{ii}^{S\dagger} - \frac{g_{L}^{ii2}}{2m_{L}^{2}} J_{ii}^{La2} \qquad (2.29) \\ &\Rightarrow 3 \left( \frac{g_{S}^{ii} g_{S}^{ii*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{g_{L}^{ii2}}{m_{L}^{2}} \right) O_{iiii}^{H} \\ &+ \left( \frac{g_{0}^{ii2}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{g_{S}^{ii} g_{S}^{ii*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} \right) O_{iiii}^{T}. \qquad (2.30) \end{aligned}$$

The custodial symmetry is recovered by eliminating the coefficient of  $O^T$  with the condition,

$$\frac{g_0^{ii2}}{m_0^2} = \frac{g_S^{ii}g_S^{ii*}}{2m_S^2}.$$
(2.31)

For the case of the scalars, the condition is imposed between the **3** representations. However, in this case, the **1** representations are related each other.

As discussed in the heavy scalar case, if  $g_S^{ii}$  is real, the sizes of the interactions are fixed up to signs,

$$\frac{g_0^{ii}}{m_0} = \pm \frac{g_S^{ii}}{\sqrt{2}m_S}.$$
(2.32)

The  $\mathbf{3}_0$  vector does not violate the custodial symmetry such as the  $\mathbf{1}_0$  scalar. The results obtained here are the same as that given by Ref. [11].

## 2.3 Type II

The effective Lagrangian of the type II derivative interactions are similar to that of the type I,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{II}}^{S} = \frac{\lambda_{0}^{ii}\lambda_{0}^{ij}}{m_{0}^{2}} \left(\partial I_{ii}^{0}\right) \left(\partial I_{ij}^{0}\right) + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ii}\lambda_{L}^{ij}}{m_{L}^{2}} \left(\partial I_{ii}^{La}\right) \left(\partial I_{ij}^{La}\right) + \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ii}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \left(\partial I_{ii}^{Ta}\right) \left(\partial I_{ij}^{Ta*}\right) + \mathrm{H.c.}$$

$$= \left(\frac{\lambda_{0}^{ii}\lambda_{0}^{ij}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{2\lambda_{L}^{ii}\lambda_{L}^{ij}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij}\lambda_{T}^{ii*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right) O_{iiij}^{H}$$

$$(2.33)$$

$$+\left(\frac{\lambda_L^{ii}\lambda_L^{ij}}{m_L^2} - \frac{\lambda_T^{ij}\lambda_T^{ii*}}{2m_T^2}\right)O_{iiij}^T + \text{H.c..}$$
(2.34)

As discussed in Ref. [19], the above Wilson coefficients have to be real to preserve the custodial symmetry. Besides, the following condition is required because the coefficient of  $O_{iiii}^T$  violates the symmetry:

$$\frac{\lambda_L^{ii}\lambda_L^{ij}}{m_L^2} = \frac{\lambda_T^{ij}\lambda_T^{ii*}}{2m_T^2}.$$
(2.35)

Assuming the three point couplings are real, with Eq. (2.28), the above relation becomes

$$\frac{\lambda_L^{ij}}{m_L} = \pm \frac{\lambda_T^{ij}}{\sqrt{2}m_T}.$$
(2.36)

The relative sign is the same as in Eq. (2.28) for any combination of the indices.

# 2.4 Type III

The type III derivative operators given by the heavy scalars are shown now,

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{L}_{III}^{S} &= \frac{1}{2m_{0}^{2}} \left( \lambda_{0}^{ij} \partial I_{ij}^{0} + \text{H.c.} \right)^{2} + \frac{\lambda_{0}^{ij} \lambda_{0}^{JJ}}{m_{0}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ii}^{0} \right) \left( \partial I_{jj}^{0} \right) \\ &+ \frac{\lambda_{S}^{ij} \lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{m_{S}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ij}^{S} \right) \left( \partial I_{ij}^{S\dagger} \right) + \frac{1}{2m_{L}^{2}} \left( \lambda_{L}^{ij} \partial I_{ij}^{La} + \text{H.c.} \right)^{2} \\ &+ \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ii} \lambda_{L}^{ij}}{m_{L}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ii}^{La} \right) \left( \partial I_{jj}^{La} \right) + \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{m_{T}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ij}^{Ta} \right) \left( \partial I_{jj}^{Ta\dagger} \right) \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ii} \lambda_{T}^{jj*}}{4m_{T}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ii}^{Ta} \right) \left( \partial I_{jj}^{Ta\dagger} \right) + \text{H.c.} \right) \end{aligned} \tag{2.37} \\ &\Rightarrow \left( \frac{\lambda_{0}^{ii} \lambda_{0}^{jj}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{S}^{ij} \lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ij*} + \lambda_{L}^{ii} \lambda_{L}^{jj}}{m_{L}^{2}} \\ &- \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{iijj}^{H} + \left( \frac{\lambda_{0}^{ij} \lambda_{0}^{ij*}}{m_{0}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{S}^{ij} \lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} \right) \\ &- \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ij*} + \lambda_{L}^{ii} \lambda_{L}^{jj}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{H} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{0}^{ij2}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{2\lambda_{L}^{ij2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{H} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{S}^{ij} \lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ii} \lambda_{L}^{ij}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{T} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{T} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{T} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{T} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{T} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{T} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{T} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{T} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijji}^{T} \\ &+ \left( \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij2}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{L$$

The couplings with the  $\mathbf{1}_1$  scalars appear of this type.

To impose the custodial symmetry, the coefficients of  $O_{ijij}^H$  and  $O_{ijij}^T$  have to be real. We also need the following two nontrivial relations to preserve the symmetry:

$$\frac{\lambda_T^{ii}\lambda_T^{jj}}{2m_T^2} = \frac{\lambda_L^{ii}\lambda_L^{jj}}{m_T^2} + \frac{\lambda_S^{ij2}}{3m_T^2},$$
(2.39)

$$\frac{\lambda_T^{ij2}}{2m_T^2} = \frac{\lambda_L^{ij2}}{m_L^2} - \frac{\lambda_S^{ij2}}{6m_S^2},$$
(2.40)

where, for simplicity, it is supposed that all couplings are real. The conditions without this simplification are shown in Appendix B. The couplings with the  $\mathbf{1}_1$  scalars are also required to preserve the symmetry, unlike the type I and the type II operators.

The type I, II, and III interactions appear for any pair of indices in models including more than two doublets. Using Eqs. (2.28) and (2.36), it is found that the  $\mathbf{1}_1$  couplings,  $\lambda_S^{ij}$ , disappear and the relative signs between  $\lambda_L$  and  $\lambda_T$  are the same for any pair of the indices. If the heavy scalars have only flavor off diagonal couplings, the relative signs are still free. Another way not to fix the relative signs is as follows. We divide the doublets into several groups, and each group couples with different heavy scalars for each representation. In this case, the relative signs can be changed for the different groups.

The following type III derivative operators are obtained by integrating out the heavy vectors:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{L}_{\text{III}}^{V} &= -\frac{g_{0}^{ii}g_{0}^{jj}}{m_{0}^{2}}J_{ii}^{0}J_{jj}^{0} - \frac{1}{4m_{S}^{2}}\left(g_{S}^{ii}g_{S}^{jj*}J_{ii}^{S}J_{jj}^{S\dagger} + \text{H.c.}\right) \\ &- \frac{g_{L}^{ii}g_{L}^{jj}}{m_{L}^{2}}J_{ii}^{La}J_{jj}^{La} \qquad (2.41) \\ &\Rightarrow 3\left(\frac{g_{L}^{ii}g_{L}^{jj}}{m_{L}^{2}}\right)O_{ijji}^{H} + 3\left(\left(\frac{g_{S}^{jj}g_{S}^{ii*}}{2m_{S}^{2}}\right)O_{ijij}^{H} + \text{H.c.}\right) \\ &+ \left(\frac{g_{0}^{ii}g_{0}^{jj}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{g_{L}^{ii}g_{L}^{jj}}{m_{L}^{2}}\right)O_{iijj}^{T} + \left(\frac{g_{L}^{ii}g_{L}^{jj}}{m_{L}^{2}}\right)O_{ijji}^{T} \\ &- \left(\left(\frac{g_{S}^{jj}g_{S}^{ii*}}{2m_{S}^{2}}\right)O_{ijij}^{T} + \text{H.c.}\right). \end{aligned}$$

Assuming that the vector couplings are real, the two conditions of the custodial symmetry for the Wilson coefficients become the same. The condition is similar to those of the type I and II,

$$\frac{g_0^{ii}g_0^{jj}}{m_0^2} = \frac{g_s^{ii}g_s^{jj}}{2m_s^2}.$$
(2.43)

Using this condition, the relative signs written in Eq. (2.32) become the same for the different Higgs doublets. If the heavy

vectors couple with only two of the doublets, the imaginary parts of  $g_S$  can be kept after imposing the custodial symmetry.

### 2.5 Type IV

The type IV derivative operators are calculated as follows:

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{L}_{IV}^{S} &= \frac{1}{m_{0}^{2}} \left( \lambda_{0}^{ij} \partial I_{ij}^{0} + \text{H.c.} \right) \left( \lambda_{0}^{ik} \partial I_{ik}^{0} + \text{H.c.} \right) \\ &+ \frac{\lambda_{0}^{ij}}{m_{0}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ii}^{0} \right) \left( \lambda_{0}^{jk} \partial I_{jk}^{0} + \text{H.c.} \right) \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ik*}}{m_{S}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ij}^{S} \right) \left( \partial I_{ik}^{5*} \right) + \text{H.c.} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{m_{L}^{2}} \left( \lambda_{L}^{ij} \partial I_{ij}^{La} + \text{H.c.} \right) \left( \lambda_{L}^{ik} \partial I_{ik}^{La} + \text{H.c.} \right) \\ &+ \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ii}}{m_{L}^{2}} \left( \partial I_{ii}^{La} \right) \left( \lambda_{La}^{jk} \partial I_{jk}^{La} + \text{H.c.} \right) + \frac{1}{m_{T}^{2}} \\ &\times \left( \lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{i**} \left( \partial I_{ij}^{Ta} \right) \left( \partial I_{ik}^{Ta^{\dagger}} \right) \\ &+ \frac{\lambda_{I}^{ii} \lambda_{T}^{j**}}{2} \left( \partial I_{ii}^{Ta} \right) \left( \partial I_{ik}^{Ta^{\dagger}} \right) + \text{H.c.} \right) \end{split}$$
(2.44) 
$$\Rightarrow \left( \frac{\lambda_{0}^{ii} \lambda_{0}^{jk}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{S}^{ik} \lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ii} \lambda_{L}^{ik} + \lambda_{L}^{ik} \lambda_{L}^{ij*}}{m_{L}^{2}} \\ &- \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ii} \lambda_{L}^{ik}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ik} \lambda_{T}^{ii*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijik}^{H} \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda_{0}^{ij} \lambda_{0}^{ik}}{m_{0}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{S}^{ik} \lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijk}^{H} \\ &+ \left( - \frac{\lambda_{S}^{ik} \lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ik} \lambda_{L}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ik*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{iijk}^{H} \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ik*} + \lambda_{L}^{ii} \lambda_{L}^{ij*}}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ik*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{iijk}^{I} \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ik*}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ik} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijik}^{I} \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ik*}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ik} \lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijk}^{I} \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ik*}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ik*}}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ik*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijk}^{I} \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ik*}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ik*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijk}^{I} \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ik*}}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ii} \lambda_{L}^{ik*}}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ik*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijk}^{I} \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij} \lambda_{L}^{ik*}}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ii} \lambda_{L}^{ik*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{ij} \lambda_{T}^{ik*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijk}^{I} \\ &+ \left( \frac{\lambda$$

These coefficients must be real to impose the custodial symmetry. Additionally neglecting the imaginary part of the each three point scalar coupling, the requirement of the following relations guarantees the symmetry:

$$\frac{\lambda_T^{ii}\lambda_T^{jk}}{2m_T^2} = \frac{\lambda_L^{ii}\lambda_L^{jk}}{m_L^2} + \frac{\lambda_S^{ij}\lambda_S^{ik}}{3m_S^2},$$
(2.46)  

$$\frac{\lambda_T^{ij}\lambda_T^{ik}}{2m_T^2} = \frac{\lambda_L^{ij}\lambda_L^{ik}}{m_L^2} - \frac{\lambda_S^{ij}\lambda_S^{ik}}{6m_S^2}.$$
(2.47)

They are trivially satisfied by the conditions discussed in the previous section. Using the second condition, the relative signs of the flavor off diagonal couplings are fixed even if the flavor diagonal couplings do not exist.

# 2.6 Type V

The following effective Lagrangian is the type V derivative interactions given by the integration of the heavy scalars:

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{L}_{V}^{S} &= \frac{1}{m_{0}^{2}} \Big( \Big( \lambda_{0}^{ij} (\partial I_{ij}^{0}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{0}^{kl} (\partial I_{kl}^{0}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \\ &+ \Big( \lambda_{0}^{ik} (\partial I_{ik}^{0}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{0}^{jl} (\partial I_{jl}^{0}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \\ &+ \Big( \lambda_{0}^{il} (\partial I_{il}^{0}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{0}^{jk} (\partial I_{jk}^{0}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \Big) \\ &+ \frac{1}{m_{S}^{2}} \Big( \Big( \lambda_{S}^{ij} \partial I_{ij}^{S} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{S}^{ik*} \partial I_{kl}^{S\dagger} \Big) + \Big( \lambda_{S}^{ik} \partial I_{ik}^{S} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{S}^{jl*} \partial I_{jl}^{S\dagger} \Big) \\ &+ \Big( \lambda_{S}^{il} \partial I_{il}^{S} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{S}^{jk*} \partial I_{jk}^{S\dagger} \Big) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \\ &+ \frac{1}{m_{L}^{2}} \Big( \Big( \lambda_{L}^{ij} (\partial I_{ij}^{La}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{L}^{kl} (\partial I_{kl}^{La}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \\ &+ \Big( \lambda_{L}^{ik} (\partial I_{ik}^{La}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{L}^{jl} (\partial I_{jk}^{La}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \\ &+ \Big( \lambda_{L}^{il} (\partial I_{il}^{La}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{L}^{jk} (\partial I_{jk}^{La}) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \Big) \\ &+ \frac{1}{m_{T}^{2}} \Big( \Big( \lambda_{T}^{ij} \partial I_{ij}^{Ta} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{T}^{kl*} \partial I_{kl}^{Ta\dagger} \Big) \\ &+ \Big( \lambda_{T}^{ik} \partial I_{ik}^{Ta} \Big) \Big( \lambda_{T}^{jk*} \partial I_{jk}^{Ta\dagger} \Big) + \text{H.c.} \Big) \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} &\Rightarrow \left(\frac{\lambda_{0}^{ij}\lambda_{0}^{kl}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{S}^{jl}\lambda_{S}^{ik*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{kl} + \lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk*}}{m_{L}^{2}} \right. \\ &\left. - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jl}\lambda_{T}^{ik*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijkl}^{H} + \left(\frac{\lambda_{0}^{ij}\lambda_{0}^{kl*}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{S}^{jk}\lambda_{S}^{il*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} \right. \\ &\left. - \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{kl*} + \lambda_{L}^{ik}\lambda_{L}^{jl*}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jk}\lambda_{T}^{il*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ijlk}^{H} \\ &\left. + \left(\frac{\lambda_{0}^{ik}\lambda_{0}^{jl}}{m_{0}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ik}\lambda_{L}^{jl} + \lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk}}{m_{L}^{2}} \right. \\ &\left. - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{kl}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}} \right) O_{ikjl}^{H} + \left(\frac{\lambda_{0}^{ik}\lambda_{0}^{jl*}}{m_{0}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{S}^{jk}\lambda_{S}^{il*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} \right) \\ \end{split}$$

$$-\frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{kl*} + \lambda_{L}^{ik}\lambda_{L}^{jl*}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jk}\lambda_{T}^{il*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{iklj}^{H} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{0}^{il}\lambda_{0}^{jk}}{m_{0}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ik}\lambda_{L}^{jl} + \lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk}}{m_{L}^{2}} \\ - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{kl}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{iljk}^{H} + \left(\frac{\lambda_{0}^{il}\lambda_{0}^{jk*}}{m_{0}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{S}^{jl}\lambda_{S}^{ik*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} \\ - \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{kl} + \lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk*}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jl}\lambda_{T}^{ik*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{ilkj}^{H} \\ + \left(-\frac{\lambda_{S}^{jl}\lambda_{S}^{ik*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk*}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jl}\lambda_{T}^{ik*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{ijkl}^{T} \\ + \left(-\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jk}\lambda_{T}^{il*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{ikjl}^{T} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jk}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{ikjl}^{T} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jl}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jk}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{iklj}^{T} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jl}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jk}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{iklj}^{T} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jl}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jl}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{ilkj}^{T} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jl}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jl}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{ilkj}^{T} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{kl}}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jl}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}{2m_{T}^{2}}}\right)O_{ilkj}^{T} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{kl}}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jl}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{ilkj}^{T} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{kl}}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jl}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{ilkj}^{T} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{kl}\lambda_{L}^{kl}}}{m_{L}^{2}} - \frac{\lambda_{T}^{jl}\lambda_{T}^{ij*}}}{2m_{T}^{2}}\right)O_{ilkj}^{T} \\ + \left(\frac{\lambda_{S}^{kl}\lambda_{S}^{ij*}}}{2m_{S}^{2}} + \frac{\lambda_{L}^{kl}\lambda_{L}^{$$

Assuming that all of couplings are real, the following conditions impose the custodial symmetry on the above effective Lagrangian:

$$0 = -\lambda_S^{ik} \lambda_S^{jl} + \lambda_S^{il} \lambda_S^{jk} + \lambda_S^{ij} \lambda_S^{kl}, \qquad (2.50)$$

$$\frac{\lambda_T^{ij}\lambda_T^{kl}}{2m_T^2} = \frac{\lambda_L^{ij}\lambda_L^{kl}}{m_I^2} + \frac{\lambda_S^{ik}\lambda_S^{Jl} + \lambda_S^{il}\lambda_S^{Jk}}{6m_S^2},$$
(2.51)

$$\frac{\lambda_T^{ik}\lambda_T^{jl}}{m_T^2} = \frac{\lambda_L^{ik}\lambda_L^{jl}}{m_L^2} + \frac{\lambda_S^{ij}\lambda_S^{kl} - \lambda_S^{il}\lambda_S^{jk}}{6m_S^2},$$
(2.52)

$$\frac{\lambda_L^{il}\lambda_T^{jk}}{m_T^2} = \frac{\lambda_L^{il}\lambda_L^{jk}}{m_L^2} - \frac{\lambda_S^{ij}\lambda_S^{kl} + \lambda_S^{ik}\lambda_S^{jl}}{6m_S^2}.$$
(2.53)

In addition to the three conditions like those appearing in the type III and IV cases, a relation among the  $1_1$  couplings is required. However, these conditions are weaker than the conditions which have been discussed in the type III.

# 2.7 Gauge currents

The heavy vector fields of the  $3_0$  and the  $1_0$  representations can couple with the SM gauge currents. After integrating out, their couplings appear in contributions to the oblique parameters. Expanding the related part of Eq. (2.24), we obtain

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{V} \supset \sum_{i} \rho_{0} \frac{g' g_{0}^{ii}}{m_{0}^{2}} B^{\mu\nu} \left( i (D_{\mu}H)^{\dagger} (D_{\nu}H) - i (D_{\nu}H)^{\dagger} (D_{\mu}H) - g W_{\mu\nu}^{a} H^{\dagger} \sigma^{a} H - g' B_{\mu\nu} H^{\dagger} H \right) + \sum_{i} \rho_{L} \frac{g g_{L}^{ii}}{m_{L}^{2}} W^{a\mu\nu} \times \left( i (D_{\mu}H)^{\dagger} \sigma^{a} (D_{\nu}H) - i (D_{\nu}H)^{\dagger} \sigma^{a} (D_{\mu}H) - g W_{\mu\nu}^{a} H^{\dagger} H - g' B_{\mu\nu} H^{\dagger} \sigma^{a} H \right) - \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{g' \rho_{0}}{m_{0}} \right)^{2} (\partial \cdot B) \cdot (\partial \cdot B) - \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{g \rho_{L}}{m_{L}} \right)^{2} (D \cdot W)^{a} \cdot (D \cdot W)^{a}.$$
(2.54)

Following the definition of Ref. [39], the parameters are

$$\hat{S} = -g^2 \left( \rho_0 \left( \sum_i g_0^{ii} \frac{v_i^2}{m_0^2} \right) + \rho_L \left( \sum_i g_L^{ii} \frac{v_i^2}{m_L^2} \right) \right), \quad (2.55)$$

$$W = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{g\rho_L m_W}{m_L} \right)^2, \qquad (2.56)$$

$$Y = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{g' \rho_0 m_W}{m_0} \right)^2.$$
 (2.57)

The parameter  $\hat{S}$  is modified by the effect of the additional doublets. The others are the same as the models including only the SM Higgs doublet.

The strongest constraint comes from  $\hat{S}$ , and its contribution can be written

$$\hat{S} = -4m_W^2 \left( \frac{\rho_0}{m_0^2} \sqrt{\sum_i g_0^{ii\,2}} \,\hat{\xi}_0 + \frac{\rho_L}{m_L^2} \sqrt{\sum_i g_L^{ii\,2}} \,\hat{\xi}_L \right) \cdot \hat{\mu},$$
(2.58)

$$\in 4m_W^2 \sqrt{\sum_i \left( \left(\frac{\rho_0 g_0^{ii}}{m_0^2}\right)^2 + \left(\frac{\rho_L g_L^{ii}}{m_L^2}\right)^2 \right)} [-1, 1], \quad (2.59)$$

where  $\hat{\xi}_{0,L}$  and  $\hat{\mu}$  are N dimensional unit vectors defined by

$$(\hat{\xi}_{0,L})_i = \frac{g_{0,L}^{ii}}{\sqrt{\sum g_{0,L}^{ii\,2}}},\tag{2.60}$$

$$(\hat{\mu})_i = \frac{v_i^2}{v^2}.$$
 (2.61)

As is well known, the absolute value of  $\hat{S}$  should be smaller than about 0.001. For example, in the one Higgs doublet model, assuming that  $m_0 = m_L = M$ ,  $g_X = 1$ , and  $\rho_X \sim m_W/m_X$ , the constraint implies  $M \gtrsim 1.6$  TeV. **Table 1** The DOFs of the general effective Lagrangian. The first and second ones are, respectively, the real and the imaginary DOFs in the case including  $n Z_2$ -odd doublets. Imposing the custodial symmetry, the real one becomes the third one, and the imaginary one vanishes

General	DOFs
Re	$(N^2(N^2+3) - 4n(N-n)(N^2 - 2nN + 2n^2))/2$
Im	$(N^2(N^2 - 1) - 4n(N - n)(N^2 - 2nN + 2n^2))/2$
Cust.	$(N^2(N^2+2) - 2n(N-n)(2N^2 - 1 - 4n(N-n)))/3$

## **3** Properties of the given derivative interactions

In this section, we show several differences between the effective Lagrangian of the general Higgs derivative interactions and that of the case generated by integrating out which we have calculated in the previous section.

First, we discuss the DOFs of the Wilson coefficients. If the DOFs of the general one are larger than of the other one, we find that UV models are described by a composite Higgs model because the DOFs of composite Higgs models can be the same as the general one; see Ref. [20].

Second, we explicitly show the derivative interactions in the usual two Higgs doublet model and the inert doublet model. Several properties appearing in the vector boson scatterings<sup>6</sup> are discussed in each model.

## 3.1 Degrees of freedom

We compare the DOFs of the Wilson coefficients between the effective Lagrangian given by integrating out and the general one. Naively, the DOFs of the general effective Lagrangian for the derivative interactions are proportional to  $N^4$ , while those given by integrating out are proportional to  $N^2$ . Hence, the DOFs of the former one can be much larger than of the latter one for the large *N* case.

Following Ref. [19], the DOFs of the general effective theory with  $n Z_2$ -odd doublets<sup>7</sup> are calculated as Table 1.

The DOFs given by integrating out the  $Z_2$ -even scalars, the  $Z_2$ -odd scalars, and the vectors are shown in Tables 2, 3, and 4, respectively.

The total DOFs of the heavy scalars are independent of the number of the  $Z_2$ -odd doublets.

For simplicity, we assume all couplings are real. Then, as discussed in the previous section, the DOFs of the derivative interactions are the same as with the sum of the real couplings

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Strictly speaking, they are not the vector boson scatterings but the vector and scalar boson scatterings because additional doublets give us additional scalar particles not eaten by vector bosons. However, for simplicity, we call them vector boson scatterings.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> This discrete symmetry is introduced to sequester a part of doublets from the Standard Model Higgs. The minimal example is the inert doublet model briefly studied later.

Table 2	The DOFs	generated by	integrating o	ut the heavy 2	$Z_2$ -even scalars	with $n Z_2$ -odd doublets
---------	----------	--------------	---------------	----------------	---------------------	----------------------------

Z <sub>2</sub> -even	Re	$\operatorname{Im}(N > 2)$	Sum
	ive .	$\lim_{t \to \infty} (t \sqrt{2})$	Sum
<b>1</b> 0	(N(N+1) - 2n(N-n))/2	(N(N-1) - 2n(N-n))/2	$N^2 - 2n(N-n)$
<b>1</b> <sub>1</sub>	(N(N-1) - 2n(N-n))/2	((N+1)(N-2) - 2n(N-n))/2	N(N-1) - 2n(N-n) - 1
<b>3</b> 0	(N(N+1) - 2n(N-n))/2	(N(N-1) - 2n(N-n))/2	$N^2 - 2n(N-n)$
<b>3</b> <sub>1</sub>	(N(N+1) - 2n(N-n))/2	((N+2)(N-1) - 2n(N-n))/2	N(N+1) - 2n(N-n) - 1
Sum	N(2N+1) - 4n(N-n)	N(2N-1) - 4n(N-n) - 2	$2(2N^2 - 1 - 4n(N - n))$

**Table 3** The DOFs generated by integrating out the heavy  $Z_2$ -odd scalar fields with  $n Z_2$ -odd doublets

Z <sub>2</sub> -odd	Re	$\mathrm{Im}(N\geq 2)$	Sum
<b>1</b> <sub>0</sub>	(N - n)n	(N-n)n	2(N-n)n
<b>1</b> <sub>1</sub>	(N-n)n	(N - n)n - 1	2(N-n)n-1
<b>3</b> 0	(N-n)n	(N-n)n	2(N-n)n
<b>3</b> <sub>1</sub>	(N-n)n	(N - n)n - 1	2(N-n)n-1
Sum	4(N-n)n	4(N-n)n-2	8(N-n)n-2

Table 4 The DOFs generated by integrating out the heavy vector fields

Vector	Re	Im (≥2)	Sum
<b>1</b> 0	Ν	0	Ν
<b>1</b> <sub>1</sub>	Ν	N-1	2N - 1
<b>3</b> <sub>0</sub>	Ν	0	Ν
Sum	3 <i>N</i>	0	4N - 1

in the  $\mathbf{1}_0$  and the  $\mathbf{3}_0$  representations. The  $\mathbf{3}_1$  scalar couplings and the  $\mathbf{1}_1$  vector couplings are fixed to preserve the custodial symmetry, and the contributions of the  $\mathbf{1}_1$  scalar disappear.

The DOFs of the general effective Lagrangian with the custodial symmetry are minimized if half of the doublets are  $Z_2$ -odd, and the number of DOFs is

$$\frac{1}{6}N^2(N^2+5). (3.1)$$

Even if *N* is an odd number, this minimum number of DOFs is obtained for  $n = (N \pm 1)/2$ . The total DOFs generated by integrating out is

$$N(N+3).$$
 (3.2)

Hence, the difference of these DOFs between the general one and the case of integrating out is

$$\frac{1}{6}N(N^3 - N - 18). \tag{3.3}$$

If  $N \ge 3$ , the maximal number of DOFs of the case of integrating out is smaller than that of the other one. Their difference is three for N = 3. Assuming the vector couplings

are unique, like the gauge theory, for each representation, the difference becomes larger. Without using the assumption to simplify, the difference of the DOFs is occasionally the same as these results. The difference between these DOFs becomes larger and larger if N increases. Therefore, the Higgs derivative interactions generated by integrating out is a proper subset of the general one.

If we do not assume the alignment limit of the Georgi– Machacek type structure, the triplet scalar couplings are inefficient. The DOFs of this case is

$$\frac{N(N+5)}{2}.$$
(3.4)

 $N \ge 3$  is required when the maximum number of effective DOFs given by the case of integrating out is smaller than that given by the general one, namely the maximum DOFs of the composite one.

#### 3.2 Two Higgs doublet models

The explicit forms of the derivative interactions and the contributions to some vector boson scattering processes are shown below on a couple of two Higgs doublet models. One of them includes an additional doublet which has the vacuum expectation value, and the other includes an inert doublet. We discuss only the processes of the initial states which consist of the longitudinal *W* boson pairs, since their cross sections are typically larger than the others.

In the following study, we neglect the imaginary parts of the couplings and separately apply the custodial symmetry on the heavy scalars and the heavy vectors. If both of them simultaneously exist in the higher scale, the extra contribution violating the symmetry can be parametrically canceled as a fine tuning.

The current constraints of these models without the higher dimensional operators have been studied by Refs. [41–43].

#### 3.2.1 With an additional Higgs doublet

Including the second Higgs doublet without the  $Z_2$  symmetry, the  $Z_2$ -even scalars and the vectors can be introduced as the sources of the derivative interactions.

Integrating out the heavy scalars, the following derivative interactions are obtained:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{L}_{\text{Scalar}} &= \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{112}}{m_0^2} - \frac{3\lambda_L^{112}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1111}^H \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{12}}{m_0^2} - \frac{3\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{12}}{m_L^2}\right) (O_{1112}^H + \text{H.c.}) \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{22}}{m_0^2} - \frac{2\lambda_L^{122} + \lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1122}^H \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{122}}{m_0^2} - \frac{2\lambda_L^{122} + \lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1211}^H \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{12}\lambda_0^{22}}{m_0^2} - \frac{3\lambda_L^{12}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) (O_{1212}^H + \text{H.c.}) \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{12}\lambda_0^{22}}{m_0^2} - \frac{3\lambda_L^{12}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) (O_{2221}^H + \text{H.c.}) \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{2222}}{m_0^2} - \frac{3\lambda_L^{222}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1221}^H \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_L^{122} - \lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1221}^H \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_L^{122} - \lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) (O_{1212}^T + \text{H.c.}), \end{aligned}$$
(3.5)

where seven couplings are included in the Wilson coefficients.

Integrating out heavy vectors, the following effective Lagrangian is obtained with four couplings:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{L}_{\text{Vector}} &= 3 \left( \frac{g_0^{112}}{m_0^2} + \frac{g_L^{112}}{m_L^2} \right) O_{1111}^H \\ &+ 3 \left( \frac{g_L^{11} g_L^{22}}{m_L^2} \right) O_{1221}^H \\ &+ 3 \left( \frac{g_0^{11} g_0^{22}}{m_0^2} \right) (O_{1212}^H + \text{H.c.}) \\ &+ 3 \left( \frac{g_0^{222}}{m_0^2} + \frac{g_L^{222}}{m_L^2} \right) O_{2222}^H \\ &+ \left( \frac{g_0^{11} g_0^{22}}{m_0^2} - \frac{g_L^{11} g_L^{22}}{m_L^2} \right) O_{1122}^T \\ &+ \left( \frac{g_L^{11} g_L^{22}}{m_L^2} \right) O_{1221}^T - \left( \frac{g_0^{11} g_0^{22}}{m_0^2} \right) (O_{1212}^T + \text{H.c.}). \end{aligned}$$
(3.6)

If the above interactions dominate the vector boson scatterings, the collision energies of the vector bosons are much larger than their masses. Hence we neglect the masses and consider the W boson pairs as the initial states of the scatterings in the following part. The cross sections of the other initial states are much smaller than this state. All of the cross sections have been given by Ref. [19] in terms of the Wilson coefficients. We follow its notation. For the leading order, the mixing matrices are defined as

$$\begin{pmatrix} h \\ H \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} c_{\alpha} & s_{\alpha} \\ -s_{\alpha} & c_{\alpha} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} S_1 \\ S_2 \end{pmatrix}, \tag{3.7}$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} W_L^{\pm} \\ H^{\pm} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} c_\beta & s_\beta \\ -s_\beta & c_\beta \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} C_1^{\pm} \\ C_2^{\pm} \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.8)

where h, H,  $W_L^{\pm}$ , and  $H^{\pm}$  are, respectively, the SM-like Higgs, the heavy Higgs, the Goldstone boson eaten by  $W^{\pm}$  and the charged Higgs. The fields given as  $S_i$  and  $C_i^{\pm}$  are the scalar and the charged scalar components of the doublets,  $H_i$ .

In the one Higgs doublet case, the derivative interactions are effectively written by a certain parameter. Then the ratios of the cross sections are independent of the model parameters. This feature is not preserved in the two Higgs doublet models because of two mixing angles,  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ . However, in the decoupling limit, which is favored by current experimental results, the feature is recovered. The amplitudes of the vector boson scatterings are expressed by a certain coefficient like the one Higgs case for processes appearing in the case. Therefore, these processes are insensitive to the two Higgs nature.

Considering the processes including an additional Higgs boson, the same sign W boson scattering with a charged Higgs boson is a promising process. The cross section of the sub process is

$$\begin{aligned} \sigma(W_L^{\pm} W_L^{\pm} \to W_L^{\pm} H^{\pm}) \\ &= \frac{\hat{s}}{16\pi} \left( C_{S0}(\beta) + C_{SL}(\beta) + C_{V0}(\beta) + C_{VL}(\beta) \right)^2, \end{aligned} \tag{3.9}$$

with

(

$$C_{S0}(\beta) = \frac{1}{8m_0^2} \Big( -(2s_{2\beta} + s_{4\beta})\lambda_0^{112} + 4(c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{12} + 2s_{4\beta}(\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{22} + 2\lambda_0^{122}) + 4(c_{2\beta} - c_{4\beta})\lambda_0^{12}\lambda_0^{22} + (2s_{2\beta} - s_{4\beta})\lambda_0^{222} \Big),$$
(3.10)

$$C_{SL}(\beta) = \frac{3}{8m_L^2} \Big( (2s_{2\beta} + s_{4\beta})\lambda_L^{11\,2} - 4(c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{12} - 2s_{4\beta}(2\lambda_L^{12\,2} + \lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22}) \Big)$$

$$-4(c_{2\beta}-c_{4\beta})\lambda_L^{12}\lambda_L^{22}-(2s_{2\beta}-s_{4\beta})\lambda_L^{22\,2}\Big),$$
(3.11)

$$C_{V0}(\beta) = \frac{3}{8m_0^2} \Big( -(2s_{2\beta} + s_{4\beta})g_0^{112} + 2s_{4\beta}g_0^{11}g_0^{22} + (2s_{2\beta} - s_{4\beta})g_0^{222} \Big), \qquad (3.12)$$

$$C_{VL}(\beta) = \frac{5}{8m_L^2} \Big( -(2s_{2\beta} + s_{4\beta})g_L^{112} + 2s_{4\beta}g_L^{11}g_L^{22} + (2s_{2\beta} - s_{4\beta})g_L^{222} \Big), \qquad (3.13)$$

where  $\hat{s}$  is the squared collision energy of sub processes.

If the flavor off diagonal couplings,  $\lambda_{...}^{12}$ , are negligibly small, the  $\beta$  dependences of the scalar contributions are the same as the vector ones. Assuming all couplings are the same, the scalar contributions in the amplitude proportional to  $2c_{2\beta} + s_{4\beta}$ , which vanishes at  $\beta = \pi/4$ . The vector contributions disappear for any  $\beta$  in this case. Different values of  $\beta$ pick up different couplings. The contributions by the heavy vectors do not include the coefficients of  $O_{1112}^H$  and  $O_{2221}^H$ . Hence, the effects of integrating out the heavy vectors are suppressed when  $\beta \sim 0$ ,  $\pi/2$  or  $\pi$ .

The cross section including two charged Higgs bosons in the final state is given as follows:

$$\sigma(W_L^{\pm} W_L^{\pm} \to H^{\pm} H^{\pm}) = \frac{\hat{s}}{32\pi} \left( C_{S0}(\beta) + C_{SL}(\beta) + C_{V0}(\beta) + C_{VL}(\beta) \right)^2,$$
(3.14)

where

$$C_{S0}(\beta) = \frac{1}{8m_0^2} \Big( (1 - c_{4\beta}) \left( \lambda_0^{112} - 4\lambda_0^{122} + \lambda_0^{222} \right) \\ - 4s_{4\beta} (\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{12} - \lambda_0^{12}\lambda_0^{22}) + 2(3 + c_{4\beta})\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{22} \Big),$$
(3.15)

$$C_{SL}(\beta) = \frac{1}{8m_L^2} \Big( (1 - c_{4\beta}) \left( -3\lambda_L^{112} - 3\lambda_L^{222} + 8\lambda_L^{122} + 4\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22} \right) + 12s_{4\beta} \left( \lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{12} - \lambda_L^{12}\lambda_L^{22} \right) - 2(3 + c_{4\beta}) \left( 2\lambda_L^{122} + \lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22} \right) \Big), \qquad (3.16)$$

$$C_{V0}(\beta) = \frac{3}{8m_0^2} \left( (1 - c_{4\beta}) \left( g_0^{11} - g_0^{22} \right)^2 \right), \tag{3.17}$$

$$C_{VL}(\beta) = \frac{3}{8m_L^2} \left( (1 - c_{4\beta}) \left( g_L^{11} - g_L^{22} \right)^2 \right).$$
(3.18)

Assuming, again, that all couplings are the same, the scalar contributions disappear at  $\beta = \pi/4$  again. The vector contributions also disappear for any  $\beta$  like the previous one.

The above two processes are affected by the couplings between the heavy bosons and the additional Higgs doublet. However, in the unique coupling limit, they simultaneously vanish at  $\beta = \pi/4$ . To see the  $\beta$  dependent behavior in this limit, we show the cross section of the same sign  $W_L$  scattering,

$$\sigma(W_L^{\pm} W_L^{\pm} \to W_L^{\pm} W_L^{\pm}) = \frac{\hat{s}}{32\pi} \left( C_{S0}(\beta) + C_{SL}(\beta) + C_{V0}(\beta) + C_{VL}(\beta) \right)^2,$$
(3.19)

where

$$C_{S0}(\beta) = \frac{1}{8m_0^2} \Big( (3 + 4c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})\lambda_0^{112} + 4(2s_{2\beta} + s_{4\beta})\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{12} + 2(1 - c_{4\beta}) \left(\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{22} + 2\lambda_0^{122}\right) + 4(2s_{2\beta} - s_{4\beta})\lambda_0^{12}\lambda_0^{22} + (3 - 4c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})\lambda_0^{222} \Big),$$
(3.20)

$$C_{SL}(\beta) = \frac{3}{8m_L^2} \Big( -(3 + 4c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})\lambda_L^{112} - 4(2s_{2\beta} + s_{4\beta})\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{12} - 2(1 - c_{4\beta}) \left( 2\lambda_L^{122} + \lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22} \right) - 4(2s_{2\beta} - s_{4\beta})\lambda_L^{12}\lambda_L^{22} - (3 - 4c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})\lambda_L^{222} \Big),$$
(3.21)

$$C_{V0}(\beta) = \frac{3}{8m_0^2} \Big( (3 + 4c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})g_0^{112} + 2(1 - c_{4\beta})g_0^{11}g_0^{22} + (3 - 4c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})g_0^{222} \Big), \quad (3.22)$$

$$C_{VI}(\beta) = \frac{3}{2} \Big( (3 + 4c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})g_1^{112} + (3 - 4c_{2\beta})g_1^{112} \Big)$$

$$C_{VL}(\beta) = \frac{1}{8m_L^2} \left( (3 + 4c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})g_L^{112} + 2(1 - c_{4\beta})g_L^{11}g_L^{22} + (3 - 4c_{2\beta} + c_{4\beta})g_L^{222} \right).$$
(3.23)

This mode is a promising mode to see the Higgs derivative interactions in the one Higgs doublet models. As we have mentioned, it does not reflect the two Higgs nature in the decoupling limit. However, in the unique coupling limit, its mixing dependence is different from the previous ones. For the scalar contributions, the cross section of the sub process is maximized at  $\beta = \pi/4$  where the cross sections of the previous two processes disappear. The vector contributions are independent of  $\beta$  and also do not vanish.

The vector boson scatterings with the SM particles are not sensitive to the two Higgs nature in the decoupling limit. However, comparing them with other scatterings including additional Higgs bosons help us to see the couplings between the doublets and the other heavy bosons behind them.

According to Ref. [10], the Wilson coefficients, C, which stands for the functions in the parentheses of Eq. (3.19), are constrained thus:

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{C}} \gtrsim 2.5 \text{ TeV}, \tag{3.24}$$

after the running of ILC 500 TeV with 500 fb<sup>-1</sup>. The  $\mathbf{3}_0$  scalar and the vector contributions are numerically enhanced comparing with the  $\mathbf{1}_0$  scalar contribution. They might be sensitive to the physics of even a bit higher scale.

#### 3.2.2 With inert doublet

Another possibility of the two doublet scenario is the inert doublet model, where the additional doublet is a  $Z_2$ -odd scalar and does not possess the vacuum expectation value. In this model, physical states also respect the discrete symmetry and no mixing occurs between the doublets.

We can introduce the  $Z_2$ -even scalars, the  $Z_2$ -odd scalars, and the vectors. The following effective Lagrangians are obtained by integrating out:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{L}_{\text{Seven}} &= \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{112}}{m_0^2} - \frac{3\lambda_L^{112}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1111}^H \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{22}}{m_0^2} - \frac{\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1122}^H - \left(\frac{\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1221}^H \\ &- \left(\frac{\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) (O_{1212}^H + \text{H.c.}) \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{222}}{m_0^2} - \frac{3\lambda_L^{222}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{2222}^H \\ &+ \left(\frac{\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1221}^T - \left(\frac{\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22}}{m_L^2}\right) (O_{1212}^T + \text{H.c.}), \end{aligned}$$
(3.25)

and

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{Sodd}} = -\left(\frac{2\lambda_L^{122}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1122}^H + \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{122}}{m_0^2} - \frac{2\lambda_L^{122}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1221}^H + \left(\frac{\lambda_0^{122}}{m_0^2} - \frac{2\lambda_L^{122}}{m_L^2}\right) (O_{1212}^H + \text{H.c.}) - \left(\frac{\lambda_L^{122}}{m_L^2}\right) O_{1221}^T + \left(\frac{\lambda_L^{122}}{m_L^2}\right) (O_{1212}^T + \text{H.c.}).$$
(3.26)

The flavor diagonal and the off diagonal couplings respectively originate from the  $Z_2$ -even and the  $Z_2$ -odd scalars. The heavy vector contributions are the same as Eq. (3.6) because their couplings are diagonal for the Higgs indices.

Since doublets do not mix with each other, the processes consisting of the SM particles are the same as the one Higgs doublet case studied in Ref. [11]. At least two new scalars are required in the effective four point vertices to see some new effects of the above effective operators. A fascinating scenario of the inert doublet model is that the additional CP-even neutral component becomes the dark matter. According to Ref. [42], the current experimental constraints divide the parameter region into two parts. One is the light dark matter scenario, where the dark matter is about 90 GeV, and the other is the heavy dark matter scenario, where the dark matter is heavier than 500 GeV. If the light dark matter exists, the dark matter pair production cross section by the vector boson scattering can be large at the high energy region. For example, the cross section of this sub process is

$$\sigma(W_L^+ W_L^- \to HH) = \frac{\hat{s}}{32\pi} \left( \frac{\lambda_0^{11} \lambda_0^{22}}{m_0^2} - \frac{\lambda_L^{11} \lambda_L^{22} + 2\lambda_L^{122}}{m_L^2} \right)^2$$
(3.27)

This contribution can enhance the process of two forward jets plus large missing energy at high energy. The heavy vector contributions do not appear in this process. The cross section of  $W_L^{\pm}W_L^{\pm} \rightarrow H^{\pm}H^{\pm}$  is proportional to the above process, so that this mode is also insensitive to the effects of the heavy vector bosons. Then the pair production of the charged Higgs bosons help us to see the vector couplings,

$$\sigma(W_L^+ W_L^- \to H^+ H^-) = \frac{\hat{s}}{48\pi} \left( \left( \frac{3g_L^{11}g_L^{22}}{m_L^2} + \frac{-3\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{22} + 2\lambda_0^{122}}{2m_0^2} + \frac{\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22} + 2\lambda_L^{122}}{2m_L^2} \right)^2 + \frac{3}{4} \left( \frac{\lambda_0^{11}\lambda_0^{22}}{m_0^2} - \frac{\lambda_L^{11}\lambda_L^{22} + 2\lambda_L^{122}}{m_L^2} \right)^2 \right).$$
(3.28)

Even using this mode, the coupling with the  $\mathbf{1}_0$  vector does not appear. Its contribution appear in  $W_L^+ W_L^- \to HA$ . However, the cross section of this mode is about one order of magnitude smaller than the above processes.

## **4** Conclusion

The Higgs derivative interactions are important to study the UV structure of the Higgs sector and the origin of the EWSB. They are generated by strongly interacting models and heavy particle integrations.

We have studied these derivative interactions generated by integrating out in the models including any number of the Higgs doublets. The three point couplings between the heavy bosons and the Higgs bilinears give us the tree level contribution to the derivative interactions. These effects are expected to appear in the vector boson scattering processes. The DOFs of the Wilson coefficients in the general effective Lagrangian of these interactions increase as  $N^4$ , while those given by integrating out increase as  $N^2$ . Hence, a part of the parameter region in the general effective Lagrangian cannot be described with the effective Lagrangian given by the heavy particle integrations. If the integration cannot generate the given DOFs, the UV completion has to be a composite Higgs model. Imposing the custodial symmetry, we found that, if  $N \ge 3$ , the DOFs of the general one can be larger than those of the other one.

We have also investigated the effects of the derivative interactions to the vector boson scatterings in the usual two Higgs doublet model and the inert doublet model with the assumptions explained there.

For the two Higgs doublet model, we have assumed the decoupling limit. In this limit, at least, one new Higgs boson is required to see the couplings between the heavy bosons and the additional Higgs doublet. The cross sections of  $W_L^{\pm}W_L^{\pm} \rightarrow W_L^{\pm}H^{\pm}$  and  $W_L^{\pm}W_L^{\pm} \rightarrow H^{\pm}H^{\pm}$ are shown there. If we assume all couplings are the same, like the gauge theory, they can simultaneously disappear at a certain  $\beta$ . However, the cross section of  $W_L^{\pm}W_L^{\pm} \rightarrow$  $W_L^{\pm}W_L^{\pm}$  does not disappear even in these cases. Therefore, the usual vector boson scatterings are also important to investigate the derivative interactions in the two Higgs doublet models.

For the case of the inert doublet, two new Higgs bosons are required to observe new effects. If the additional CP-even Higgs boson is the dark matter, the two jet and large missing transverse momentum event is affected by the derivative interactions through  $W_L^+W_L^- \to HH$ . This process is generated by only the heavy scalar contributions. Another promising process,  $W_L^\pm W_L^\pm \to H^\pm H^\pm$ , is also independent of the heavy vector contributions. The **3**<sub>0</sub> vector contribution appears in  $W_L^+W_L^- \to H^+H^-$ . To see the contribution of the **1**<sub>0</sub> vector, we need to observe  $W_L^+W_L^- \to HA$ , whose cross section is much smaller than the others. Therefore, in the inert doublet scenario, we have found that it is difficult to find the effects of the heavy vector contributions through the Higgs derivative interactions.

Acknowledgments The authors thank M. Tanabashi for useful comments. The work of Y.K. was supported in part by Grant-in-Aid for JSPS Fellows, Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS), No. 25.2309. The work of Y.Y. has been supported in part by the Ministry of Economy and Competitiveness (MINECO), Grant FPA2010-17915, and by the Junta de Andalucía, Grants FQM 101 and FQM 6552.

**Open Access** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecomm ons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made. Funded by SCOAP<sup>3</sup>.

#### **Appendix A: Induced potential**

Integrating out of the scalar particles induces potential terms of the Higgs doublets. For the  $\mathbf{1}_0$  scalar, quadratic terms are also generated by integrating out. The terms for a Higgs pair,  $H_i$  and  $H_j$ , are as follows:

$$\mathcal{L}_{M}^{(i,j)} = m_{0}^{2} (\lambda_{0}^{ii} I_{ii}^{0} + \lambda_{0}^{ij} I_{ij}^{0} + \lambda_{0}^{ij*} I_{ji}^{0}).$$
(A.1)

These terms naively generate the Higgs boson whose masses are  $O(m_0)$ .

The induced quartic couplings can be written as five types of the index combinations introduced in Sect. 2. In the following expressions, we use the notation of the quartic terms such as  $H_{ijkl} := (H_i^{\dagger} H_j)(H_k^{\dagger} H_l)$ . They are shown as follows:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{I}}^{P} = (\lambda_{0}^{ii2} + \lambda_{L}^{ii2} + \lambda_{T}^{ii}\lambda_{T}^{ii*})H_{iiii}, \qquad (A.2)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{II}}^{P} = (\lambda_{0}^{ii}\lambda_{0}^{ij} + \lambda_{L}^{ii}\lambda_{L}^{ij} + \lambda_{T}^{ii*}\lambda_{T}^{ij})H_{iiij} + \mathrm{H.c.}, \qquad (A.3)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{III}}^{P} = \left( (\lambda_{0}^{ij2} + \lambda_{L}^{ij2} + \lambda_{T}^{ii*}\lambda_{T}^{jj})H_{ijij} + \mathrm{H.c.} \right) + (\lambda_{0}^{ii}\lambda_{0}^{jj} + \lambda_{S}^{ij}\lambda_{S}^{ij*} - \lambda_{L}^{ii}\lambda_{L}^{jj} + 2\lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{ij*} + \lambda_{T}^{ij}\lambda_{T}^{ij*})H_{iijj} + (\lambda_{0}^{ij}\lambda_{0}^{ij*} - \lambda_{S}^{ij}\lambda_{S}^{ij*} - \lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{ij*} + 2\lambda_{L}^{ii}\lambda_{L}^{jj} + \lambda_{T}^{ij}\lambda_{T}^{ij*})H_{ijji},$$
(A.4)

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{IV}}^{P} &= (\lambda_{0}^{ii}\lambda_{0}^{jk} + \lambda_{S}^{ij*}\lambda_{S}^{ik} - \lambda_{L}^{ii}\lambda_{L}^{jk} + 2\lambda_{L}^{ij*}\lambda_{L}^{ik} \\ &+ \lambda_{T}^{ij*}\lambda_{T}^{ik*})H_{iijk} + (\lambda_{0}^{ij}\lambda_{0}^{ik} + \lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{ik} + \lambda_{T}^{ii*}\lambda_{T}^{jk*})H_{ijik} \\ &+ (\lambda_{0}^{ij}\lambda_{0}^{ik*} - \lambda_{S}^{ij}\lambda_{S}^{ik*} - \lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{ik*} + 2\lambda_{L}^{ii}\lambda_{L}^{jk*} \\ &+ \lambda_{T}^{ij}\lambda_{T}^{ik})H_{ijki} + \mathrm{H.c.}, \end{aligned}$$
(A.5)

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{V}}^{P} &= (\lambda_{0}^{ij}\lambda_{0}^{kl} + \lambda_{S}^{ik*}\lambda_{S}^{jl} - \lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{kl} + 2\lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk*} \\ &+ \lambda_{T}^{ik*}\lambda_{T}^{jl})H_{ijkl} + (\lambda_{0}^{ij}\lambda_{0}^{kl*} + \lambda_{S}^{il*}\lambda_{S}^{jk} - \lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{kl*} \\ &+ 2\lambda_{L}^{ik}\lambda_{L}^{jl*} + \lambda_{T}^{il*}\lambda_{T}^{jk})H_{ijlk} + (\lambda_{0}^{ik}\lambda_{0}^{jl} + \lambda_{S}^{ij*}\lambda_{S}^{kl} \\ &- \lambda_{L}^{ik}\lambda_{L}^{jl} + 2\lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk} + \lambda_{T}^{ij*}\lambda_{T}^{kl})H_{ikjl} + (\lambda_{0}^{ik}\lambda_{0}^{jl} + \lambda_{0}^{ij*}\lambda_{0}^{kl*} \\ &- \lambda_{S}^{il*}\lambda_{S}^{jk} - \lambda_{L}^{ik}\lambda_{L}^{jl*} + 2\lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{kl*} + \lambda_{T}^{il*}\lambda_{T}^{jk})H_{iklj} \\ &+ (\lambda_{0}^{il}\lambda_{0}^{jk} - \lambda_{S}^{ij*}\lambda_{S}^{kl} - \lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk*} + 2\lambda_{L}^{ik}\lambda_{L}^{jl} \\ &+ \lambda_{T}^{ij*}\lambda_{T}^{kl})H_{iljk} + (\lambda_{0}^{il}\lambda_{0}^{jk*} - \lambda_{S}^{il*}\lambda_{S}^{jk} - \lambda_{L}^{il}\lambda_{L}^{jk*} \\ &+ 2\lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{kl} + \lambda_{T}^{ik*}\lambda_{T}^{jl})H_{ilkj} + \mathrm{H.c..} \end{aligned}$$

$$(A.6)$$

### Appendix B: Conditions of the custodial symmetry

We show the conditions of the custodial symmetry for the Higgs derivative interactions with the couplings of the perturbative UV completions. The conditions with the Wilson coefficients are given by Ref. [20].

For the type I and the type II interactions, the conditions are obviously as written in Sect. 2. The coefficients of  $O^T$ 

operators have to disappear, and all coefficients have to be real. The conditions given in Sect. 2 can be obtained with the linear combinations of the following relations after neglecting the imaginary parts of the couplings. In terms of the Wilson coefficients, the conditions for the type III effective operators are

$$0 = c_{iijj}^{T} + c_{ijji}^{T} + c_{ijij}^{T}, (B.1)$$

$$0 = 3c_{iijj}^{T} + c_{ijji}^{H} - c_{ijij}^{H}, (B.2)$$

where  $c_{\dots}^{H}$  and  $c_{\dots}^{T}$  are, respectively, the coefficients of  $O_{\dots}^{H}$  and  $O_{\dots}^{T}$  operators. Then we obtain the following two relations:

$$0 = 2 \frac{2\lambda_L^{ii}\lambda_L^{jj} + (\lambda_L^{ij} + \lambda_L^{ij*})^2}{m_L^2} - \frac{4\lambda_T^{ij}\lambda_T^{ij*} + \lambda_T^{ii}\lambda_T^{jj*} + \lambda_T^{jj}\lambda_T^{ii*}}{m_T^2} + 4 \frac{g_0^{ii}g_0^{jj}}{m_0^2} - \frac{g_S^{ii}g_S^{jj*} + g_S^{jj}g_S^{ii*}}{m_S^2}, \qquad (B.3)$$

$$0 = -2 \frac{(\lambda_0^{ij} - \lambda_0^{ij*})^2}{m_0^2} - 4 \frac{\lambda_S^{ij}\lambda_S^{ij*}}{m_S^2} + 4 \frac{(\lambda_L^{ij} + \lambda_L^{ij*})^2 - \lambda_L^{ii}\lambda_L^{jj}}{m_L^2} + \frac{-8\lambda_T^{ij}\lambda_T^{ij*} + \lambda_T^{ii}\lambda_T^{jj*} + \lambda_T^{jj}\lambda_T^{ii*}}{m_T^2} + 12 \frac{g_0^{ii}g_0^{jj}}{m_0^2} - 3 \frac{g_S^{ii}g_S^{jj*} + g_S^{jj}g_S^{ii*}}{m_S^2}. \qquad (B.4)$$

The type IV operators also require the following two relations:

$$0 = c_{iijk}^T + c_{ijik}^T + c_{ijki}^T, \tag{B.5}$$

$$0 = 3c_{iijk}^{T} - c_{ijik}^{H} + c_{ijki}^{H}.$$
 (B.6)

They can be expressed with the couplings of the perturbative UV completions discussed in this paper as follows:

$$0 = 2 \frac{\lambda_L^{ii}(\lambda_L^{jk} + \lambda_L^{jk*}) + (\lambda_L^{ij} + \lambda_L^{ij*})(\lambda_L^{ik} + \lambda_L^{ik*})}{m_L^2} - \frac{\lambda_T^{ii}\lambda_T^{jk*} + \lambda_T^{jk}\lambda_T^{ii*} + 2(\lambda_T^{ij}\lambda_T^{ik*} + \lambda_T^{ik}\lambda_T^{ij*})}{m_T^2}, \quad (B.7)$$

$$0 = -2 \frac{(\lambda_0^{ij} - \lambda_0^{ij*})(\lambda_0^{ik} - \lambda_0^{ik*})}{m_0^2} - 2 \frac{\lambda_S^{ij}\lambda_S^{ik*} + \lambda_S^{ik}\lambda_S^{ij*}}{m_S^2} + \frac{-\lambda_L^{ii}(\lambda_L^{jk} + \lambda_L^{jk*}) + 2(\lambda_L^{ij} + \lambda_L^{ij*})(\lambda_L^{ik} + \lambda_L^{ik*})}{m_L^2} + \frac{-4(\lambda_T^{ij}\lambda_T^{ik*} + \lambda_T^{ik}\lambda_T^{ij*}) + \lambda_T^{ii}\lambda_T^{jk*} + \lambda_T^{jk}\lambda_T^{ii*}}{m_T^2}.$$
 (B.8)

Finally, for the type V operators, the following four relations are known as the conditions to impose the custodial symmetry:

$$0 = c_{ijkl}^{T} + c_{ijlk}^{T} + c_{ikjl}^{T} + c_{iklj}^{T} + c_{iljk}^{T} + c_{iljk}^{T},$$
(B.9)

$$0 = 3(c_{ijkl}^{T} + c_{ijlk}^{T}) - c_{ikjl}^{H} + c_{iklj}^{H} - c_{iljk}^{H} + c_{ilkj}^{H}, \quad (B.10)$$

$$0 = 3(c_{ikjl}^{T} + c_{iklj}^{T}) + c_{iljk}^{H} - c_{ilkj}^{H} - c_{ijkl}^{H} + c_{ijlk}^{H}, \quad (B.11)$$

$$0 = 3(c_{iljk}^{T} + c_{ilkj}^{T}) + c_{ijkl}^{H} - c_{ijlk}^{H} + c_{ikjl}^{H} - c_{iklj}^{H}.$$
 (B.12)

In terms of the perturbative UV completions, the above relations are written as follows:

$$\begin{split} 0 &= \frac{(\lambda_{L}^{ij} + \lambda_{L}^{ij})(\lambda_{L}^{ij} + \lambda_{L}^{ijk}) + (\lambda_{L}^{ij} + \lambda_{L}^{ijk})(\lambda_{L}^{ij} + \lambda_{L}^{ijk})(\lambda_{L}^{ij} + \lambda_{L}^{ijk})(\lambda_{L}^{ij} + \lambda_{L}^{ijk})}{m_{L}^{2}}, \end{split} \tag{B.13} \\ &= -\frac{\lambda_{L}^{ijk}\lambda_{L}^{ijk} + \lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{ijk} + \lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{ijk} + \lambda_{L}^{ij}\lambda_{L}^{ijk} + \lambda_{L}^{ijk}\lambda_{L}^{ijk} + \lambda_{L}^{ijk}\lambda_{L}^{ijk}$$

The real parts of  $\lambda_0$  and  $g_L$  do not appear in any relations, so that they always respect the custodial symmetry.

### References

- 1. G. Aad et al., [ATLAS Collaboration], Observation of a new particle in the search for the Standard Model Higgs boson with the ATLAS detector at the LHC. Phys. Lett. B **716**, 1 (2012). arXiv:1207.7214 [hep-ex]
- S. Chatrchyan et al., [CMS Collaboration], Observation of a new boson at a mass of 125 GeV with the CMS experiment at the LHC. Phys. Lett. B 716, 30 (2012). arXiv:1207.7235 [hep-ex]
- G.F. Giudice, C. Grojean, A. Pomarol, R. Rattazzi, The strongly-interacting light Higgs. JHEP 0706, 045 (2007). arXiv:hep-ph/0703164

- R. Contino, C. Grojean, M. Moretti, F. Piccinini, R. Rattazzi, Strong double Higgs production at the LHC. JHEP **1005**, 089 (2010). arXiv:1002.1011 [hep-ph]
- J.R. Espinosa, C. Grojean, M. Muhlleitner, Composite Higgs search at the LHC. JHEP 1005, 065 (2010). arXiv:1003.3251 [hep-ph]
- A.E. Carcamo Hernandez, R. Torre, A 'Composite' scalarvector system at the LHC. Nucl. Phys. B 841, 188 (2010). arXiv:1005.3809 [hep-ph]
- 7. I. Low, A. Vichi, On the production of a composite Higgs boson. Phys. Rev. D 84, 045019 (2011). arXiv:1010.2753 [hep-ph]
- J. Elias-Mir, J.R. Espinosa, E. Masso, A. Pomarol, Renormalization of dimension-six operators relevant for the Higgs decays h → γγ, γZ. JHEP 1308, 033 (2013). arXiv:1302.5661 [hep-ph]
- A. Thamm, R. Torre, A. Wulzer, Future tests of Higgs compositeness: direct vs indirect. JHEP 1507, 100 (2015). arXiv:1502.01701 [hep-ph]

- R. Contino, C. Grojean, D. Pappadopulo, R. Rattazzi, A. Thamm, Strong Higgs interactions at a linear collider. JHEP 1402, 006 (2014). arXiv:1309.7038 [hep-ph]
- I. Low, R. Rattazzi, A. Vichi, Theoretical constraints on the Higgs effective couplings. JHEP **1004**, 126 (2010). arXiv:0907.5413 [hep-ph]
- H.E. Logan, M.A. Roy, Higgs couplings in a model with triplets. Phys. Rev. D 82, 115011 (2010). doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.82. 115011. arXiv:1008.4869 [hep-ph]
- K. Hartling, K. Kumar, H.E. Logan, Indirect constraints on the Georgi-Machacek model and implications for Higgs boson couplings. Phys. Rev. D 91(1), 015013 (2015). doi:10.1103/ PhysRevD.91.015013. arXiv:1410.5538 [hep-ph]
- C.W. Chiang, K. Tsumura, Properties and searches of the exotic neutral Higgs bosons in the Georgi-Machacek model. JHEP **1504**, 113 (2015). doi:10.1007/JHEP04(2015)113. arXiv:1501.04257 [hep-ph]
- R. Barbieri, A.E. Carcamo Hernandez, G. Corcella, R. Torre, E. Trincherini, Composite vectors at the large Hadron collider. JHEP 1003 (2010) 068 arXiv:0911.1942 [hep-ph]
- R. Contino, D. Marzocca, D. Pappadopulo, R. Rattazzi, On the effect of resonances in composite Higgs phenomenology. JHEP 1110, 081 (2011). arXiv:1109.1570 [hep-ph]
- D. Pappadopulo, A. Thamm, R. Torre, A. Wulzer, Heavy vector triplets: bridging theory and data. JHEP **1409**, 060 (2014). arXiv:1402.4431 [hep-ph]
- J. Mrazek, A. Pomarol, R. Rattazzi, M. Redi, J. Serra, A. Wulzer, The other natural two Higgs doublet model. Nucl. Phys. B 853, 1 (2011). arXiv:1105.5403 [hep-ph]
- Y. Kikuta, Y. Okada, Y. Yamamoto, Structure of dimension-six derivative interactions in pseudo Nambu-Goldstone N Higgs doublet models. Phys. Rev. D 85, 075021 (2012). arXiv:1111.2120 [hep-ph]
- Y. Kikuta, Y. Yamamoto, Perturbative unitarity of Higgs derivative interactions. PTEP 2013, 053B05 (2013). arXiv:1210.5674 [hepph]
- A.E. Crcamo Hernndez, S. Kovalenko, I. Schmidt, Precision measurements constraints on the number of Higgs doublets. Phys. Rev. D 91, 095014 (2015). doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.91.095014. arXiv:1503.03026 [hep-ph]
- 22. G. Aad et al. [ATLAS Collaboration], Search for high-mass diboson resonances with boson-tagged jets in proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 8$  TeV with the ATLAS detector. arXiv:1506.00962 [hep-ex]
- 23. V. Khachatryan et al., [CMS Collaboration], Search for massive resonances in dijet systems containing jets tagged as W or Z boson decays in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 8$  TeV. JHEP **1408**, 173 (2014). arXiv:1405.1994 [hep-ex]
- 24. V. Khachatryan et al., [CMS Collaboration], Search for massive resonances decaying into pairs of boosted bosons in semileptonic final states at  $\sqrt{s} = 8$  TeV. JHEP **1408**, 174 (2014). arXiv:1405.3447 [hep-ex]
- 25. V. Khachatryan et al. [CMS Collaboration], Search for a massive resonance decaying into a Higgs boson and a W or Z Boson in hadronic final states in proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 8$  TeV. arXiv:1506.01443 [hep-ex]

- J.M. Cornwall, D.N. Levin, G. Tiktopoulos, Derivation of Gauge invariance from high-energy unitarity bounds on the s matrix. Phys. Rev. D 10, 1145 (1974)
- 27. C.H. Llewellyn, Smith, High-energy behavior and Gauge symmetry. Phys. Lett. B 46, 233 (1973)
- J.F. Gunion, H.E. Haber, J. Wudka, Sum rules for Higgs bosons. Phys. Rev. D 43, 904 (1991)
- R.S. Chivukula, H.J. He, M. Kurachi, E.H. Simmons, M. Tanabashi, General sum rules for ww scattering in Higgsless models: equivalence theorem and deconstruction identities. Phys. Rev. D 78, 095003 (2008). doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.78.095003. arXiv:0808.1682 [hep-ph]
- R. Foadi, M. Jarvinen, F. Sannino, Unitarity in Technicolor. Phys. Rev. D 79, 035010 (2009). doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.79.035010. arXiv:0811.3719 [hep-ph]
- A.E. Carcamo, Hernandez and R. Torre, A 'Composite' scalarvector system at the LHC. Nucl. Phys. B 841, 188 (2010). doi:10. 1016/j.nuclphysb.2010.08.004. arXiv:1005.3809 [hep-ph]
- B. Bellazzini, C. Csaki, J. Hubisz, J. Serra, J. Terning, Composite Higgs sketch. JHEP **1211**, 003 (2012). doi:10.1007/JHEP11(2012)003. arXiv:1205.4032 [hep-ph]
- C. Englert, P. Harris, M. Spannowsky, M. Takeuchi, Unitaritycontrolled resonances after the Higgs boson discovery. Phys. Rev. D 92(1), 013003 (2015). doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.92.013003. arXiv:1503.07459 [hep-ph]
- T. Abe, N. Chen, H.J. He, LHC Higgs signatures from extended electroweak Gauge symmetry. JHEP 1301, 082 (2013). doi:10. 1007/JHEP01(2013)082. arXiv:1207.4103 [hep-ph]
- T. Abe, R. Nagai, S. Okawa, M. Tanabashi, Unitarity sum rules, three-site moose model, and the ATLAS 2 TeV diboson anomalies. Phys. Rev. D 92(5),055016 (2015). doi:10.1103/PhysRevD. 92.055016. arXiv:1507.01185 [hep-ph]
- M.E. Peskin, T. Takeuchi, A New constraint on a strongly interacting Higgs sector. Phys. Rev. Lett. 65, 964 (1990)
- M.E. Peskin, T. Takeuchi, Estimation of oblique electroweak corrections. Phys. Rev. D 46, 381 (1992)
- R. Barbieri, A. Pomarol, R. Rattazzi, A. Strumia, Electroweak symmetry breaking after LEP-1 and LEP-2. Nucl. Phys. B 703, 127 (2004). arXiv:hep-ph/0405040
- G. Cacciapaglia, C. Csaki, G. Marandella, A. Strumia, The minimal set of electroweak precision parameters. Phys. Rev. D 74, 033011 (2006). arXiv:hep-ph/0604111
- T. Abe, J. Hisano, T. Kitahara, K. Tobioka, Gauge invariant Barr-Zee type contributions to fermionic EDMs in the two-Higgs doublet models. JHEP 1401, 106 (2014). doi:10.1007/JHEP01(2014)106. arXiv:1311.4704 [hep-ph]
- H.E. Haber, O. Stal, New LHC benchmarks for the CP-conserving Two-Higgs-doublet model. arXiv:1507.04281 [hep-ph]
- A. Ilnicka, M. Krawczyk, T. Robens, The inert doublet model in the light of LHC and astrophysical data—an update—. arXiv:1508.01671 [hep-ph]
- G. Belanger, B. Dumont, A. Goudelis, B. Herrmann, S. Kraml, D. Sengupta, Dilepton constraints in the Inert doublet model from Run 1 of the LHC. Phys. Rev. D 91(11), 115011 (2015). arXiv:1503.07367 [hep-ph]